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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 24 June 2014 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Councillors

Mr
P Kay (Mayor) 



Mr 
N Penny (Deputy Mayor)

Mr 
S Cox 

Mr
C Elsmore

Mrs 
E Elsmore 

Mr 
G Prosser
Mrs 
J Morgan 
Mr 
I Baird
Miss   C Morgan
Mr
D Atherley

Mr 
R Drury
Also present were Mr Walt Williams, Cllr Paul McMahon District & County Councillor, Laura Stephens, Maggie Stewart, Rich Daniels (HOOF), and Andy Sherwin a member of the Press.
Public Forum

Andy Sherwin said that NALC(National Assoc for Local Councils) had brought out press guidelines, to say that the Councillors should only speak with the press after they had submitted a written request which had been approved by Full Council. This means a time lapse of up to a month could take place before any communication.  Councillor Paul Kay said that was not the approach the Town Council would take. 

The Public Forum closed at 7.04
Cllr Kay thanked everyone for their confidence in him in electing him Mayor. 

35. Apologies
Apologies were noted from Cllrs Merrikin, N Holloway and PC Rob Dix. 
36. Declaration of Interest

Cllr N Penny declared a pecuniary interest in item 42 and Councillor Atherley declared a pecuniary interest in item 56, correspondence.   

37. To allow dispensation requests 

There were no dispensation requests
38. To approve the minutes of 27 May 2014
The minutes of the meeting held on 27 May were noted and it was proposed that they be approved. 

Proposed: Cllr Penny 

Seconded: Cllr J Morgan
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

39.
To raise matters arising from the meeting of 27 May 2014
Councillor Kay has signed his declaration of interest and it has been sent off.
Cllr C Morgan asked if the pages could be numbered on the minutes.
Cllr Baird stated there would be an NDP workshop on the 5th July, for training for character assessment and wanted to know how many councillors would be able to attend. 

40
To hear an update re the HOOF Campaign Rich Daniels to attend

Mr Rich Daniels representing HOOF addressed the Council.  HOOF have meet with DEFRA and the Forestry Commission about the proposed committee to be the Guardians of the Forest. However disappointingly the Guardians have been moved to one side as only an advisory body with no statutory powers. Instead an executive was being formed with the Chair being appointed by the Government. 

HOOF were expecting legislation to protect the Forest in the Queens Speech however it was notable by its absence. Instead within the Infra Structure Bill proposed for this parliamentary term there is a clause allowing the government to sell off any public land. HOOF are now campaigning for the Forest of Dean and the statutory Forest to be exempt. HOOF are asking the Town Council to support their campaign and to do all we can to save the Forest.  
Councillor Kay proposed that we write to the Secretary of State requesting the exemption of the Forest of Dean and the Infrastructure Bill copying in Mark Harper MP, and that we would fully support them in their campaign. 

Cllr Kay requested that District & County Councillor Paul McMahon report was brought forward to allow him to attend another meeting.

55.
To note reports from District & County Cllrs (for information only) 
Paul McMahon gave everyone a typewritten report and read it out

Lawnstone House – The cabinet have made a decision to demolish the buildings on the site at a cost of £80k.  I have contacted the relevant officer and shown my disappointment at such a decision, especially as the Cabinet somehow seem to think that by clearing the site, they will regenerate the town.  There is still an opportunity for the church to negotiate for the site, however there is a sticking point.  I will attempt to resurrect the church’s bid.
Car Parking – a disappointing ‘compromise’ after Full council voted to remove all car parking charges at Mitcheldean, in April.  A ‘deal’ was achieved without the consent or knowledge of the Labour Group, who originally supported the FC decision to support a total removal of car parking charges at Mitcheldean, twice.  The Tory administration got this ‘compromise’ deal after gaining support once again from the independent councillors who put in the original motion. Once again this self- indulgent Cabinet won the day thanks to the so called independents’. 

I attach a spreadsheet of the carparking income for the periods Jul 12 – Mar 13 and April 13 – Mar 14.  The biggest income comes from the Railway Drive car parks, which was £40554 (net) for the 1st period and £42816 for the 2nd period.
The average monthly income is £3970 which equates to £992 per week over the 2 periods.  However these totals do not include:

1. Administration/Office costs

2. Enforcement Costs

3. Car Parking maintenance Costs

4. Car par meter charges (50% of income taken at source)

A truer cost would be circa 25% of the net cost and therefore the real figure is actually £992 per month after deductions, which equates to an income of £33 per day.
Over the 2 periods Jul 12 – Mar 13 the average net weekly income was £1126 and for the period Apr 13 and Mar 14 the average net weekly income was £892 a drop of 25% - I rest my case.  Little wonder then that the tory administration required £100k to support car parking input for this year 2014/2015.

County Council
I have received bids for funding from Active Together from

1. Forest of Deans Opportunity Centre

2. Coleford Town Council

3. Coalway Early Years

4. Forest of Dean Walking for Health

5. Broadwell FC

6. Berryhill RFC

7. Milkwall FC
Cllr J Morgan asked if business rates were included in the car parking figures, and it appears they aren’t. 
Cllr I Baird said that in the initial consultation of the NDP the car parking is the most commonly brought up subject. 
Cllr Cox asked if the chess club could put in an application to be considered and Cllr McMahon suggested they put in a Grant Form to him. 
District Councillor C Elsmore raised the Quarries & Stow in particular, which they want to push out & extend as far as Bream Avenue.  This will be deferred to the Planning Committee.  With regard to Information about the development at Berryhill there have been several other applications put in.
The price of solar panels are coming down and this will be passed on to the developer in April.

Councillor Drury asked if the District and the County Council could offer any support with regard to the Bookshop staying in Coleford.  A group has been set up, and are meeting to try to find a solution to save the bookshop.   
41. To hear the report from the Police

PC Dix was unable to attend and PCSO Mike Shuttleworth was to attend in his place, however due to a major incident he was unable to come.
42. To agree payments (see attached)

It was proposed that the payments be made 

Proposed: Cllr C Morgan

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan 
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
43. To agree petty cash payments (see attached)

Due to computer problems the Petty cash payments had not been prepared. 
44. To note the cash book and reconciliation report (see attached)
Due to the computer problems the reconciliation report had not been prepared.  This will be brought to the next Finance and Office meeting. The cash book figures were noted and agreed. 

45. To note the monthly budget figures (see attached) 
Cllr J Morgan commented that the Bus Shelter maintenance spend was high.  The Clerk reported that this was because of the vandalism to the Two Panels to the shelter at Broadwell. The monthly budget figures were noted an agreed. 

46. To appoint in house auditors 

It was suggested that Cllr C Elsmore take on this position

Proposed: Cllr Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr I Baird 
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously. 

47. To agree to Town Council response to the FoDDC Draft Allocation Plan 

This is to be referred to an extra planning meeting to review allocations to which all councillors will be invited to attend. 
48. To agree to the recommendations of Events & Marketing Committee

Cllr Penny reported on the committee meeting. Bob Smith has now set up a committee since the meeting.  It was proposed that the recommendations be taken en masse

Proposed: Cllr N Penny 

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan  

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
49. To agree to the recommendations of the Amenities Committee

Cllr Penny reported on the committee meeting. 
Item 6: He has spoken to business in Whitecroft close to a shelter & the feedback was positive. 

Item 7:  The specification for the consultation of the Bells Field has been developed but due to computer problems had not been circulated.  This will be emailed out shortly.
Item 8: District and County Cllr P McMahon has received the Councils request for a Grant of £10000 towards the KGV, and is giving it consideration.
It was proposed that the recommendations be taken en mass

Proposed: Cllr Kay 

Seconded:
Cllr C Morgan  

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
50. To agree the recommendations of the Finance and Office Committee
Cllr Kay reported on the committee meeting. Cllr E Elsmore apologies were left off the minutes.it was proposed that the recommendations be taken en masse


Proposed: Cllr J Morgan 

Seconded:
Cllr C Morgan  

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
51. To note the decisions of the Planning Committee. 

The minutes of the Planning Committee of May 27 and June 10 were noted. 
52. To note the minutes of and hear report from the NDP Steering Group.

Cllr Baird reported that the initial consultations have taken place and would be analysed and then a meeting with Nigel Gibbons Forward Planning Officer FoDDC will take place.  On the NDP website there are some old and new photos of Coleford. The NDP had received a Grant for £6000, from the Government. 
53 To note the Clerks report   (for information only)
Due to the computer problems the clerk had been unable to produce a report but would provide this at a later date.  The office had been very busy due to the Battle of Coleford and the computer problems.

54 To Note reports from members (for information only)
The Mayor thanked the Clerk and Assistant Clerk for the work they had done towards and on the day for the Sealed Knot event and all the councillors who gave up their weekend to help
56. To note correspondence (see attached list)

Cllr Atherley expressed an interest in the proposed Residential Development correspondence.  It was decided this would be referred to a planning meeting. 
The Mayor attended
9 June

Signed declaration of office

11/12 June
Putting up signs for Battle of Coleford 

15 June

Civic service Usk 

17 June

Meeting with Town Clerk and Mr Baker of Angus Buchanan Trust

20 June

Preparation at Angus Buchanan for battle of Coleford


 21 June

Battle of Coleford with Civic Dignitaries

22
 June
 
Laying flowers on Angus Buchanan VC Grave



22 June

Battle of Coleford
 

23 June

Cheque presentation at Speech House for Help the Heroes 

Cllr Penny 

31
May

Coleford Busking Festival
6 June

Presenting cheque to the Fire Service in memory of Bill Whiffin
19 June

Meeting with Kevin Wilkins Christmas Lights
19 June

West Dean NDP at Lakers
21
June

Sealed Knot event and interview with Radio Gloucestershire 
22
 June
 
Laying flowers on Angus Buchanan VC Grave
21
June

Sealed Knot event 

24
June

Meeting with Katie Prichard re Youth Activities Funding/ Youth 

Also various other meetings in connection with possible Coleford Music Festival 2015
Cllr J Morgan 

31
May

Busking Festival







19 June

Halls Charity 

21
June

Sealed Knot event


22
June

Sealed Knot event
Cllr C Morgan 

22
June
Sealed Knot event 
Cllr S Cox 

31
May
Busking Festival
12
June
WWI Splinter Group Meeting 
21June
Battle of Coleford

Cllr Baird

31 May
NDP stall at Busking Festival 

9 
June 
Berryhill NDP meeting 

12
June

WW1 Splinter Group Meeting

18
June

NDP Steering Group

19 June

West Dean 2nd NDP consultation





21 June

Sealed Knot event

22 June

Sealed Knot event
Cllr Atherley

5
June
St Johns Church PCC RE Lawnstone House

19
June
West Dean NDP

20
June
Forestry Commission re Boar
22
June
Sealed Knot event

Cllr Drury 

Attended the Coombs with Mindsong and also the Friendship group at the Pisgha

Chapel
Cllr E Elsmore

31
May
Busking Festival

Cllr C Elsmore 

31
May
Busking Festival

19
June
Halls Charity

20
June 
Forestry Commission re the boars

21
June
Battle of Coleford

22
June
Battle of Coleford

23
June
NDP Event

As a District Councillor Cllr C Elsmore attended:

29
May 
Full Council

19 June
Audit

23
June
Planning Policy 
The public meeting closed at 8.08pm

IN COMMITTEE
57. To agree to the recommendation regarding change of condition re Copley Drive
Mr Nash has written to all the residents of Copley Drive regarding the change of use and has not received one reply. The recommendation is that this goes ahead

Proposed: Cllr J Morgan 

Seconded:
Cllr Atherley  

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
58.  To agree to the in committee recommendations of Finance & Office Committee 
It was proposed that all the items be agreed;


Proposed: Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Atherley


On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

59. To agree to the recommendations of the Amenities Committee regarding the KGV
It was proposed that the recommendations be agreed:


Proposed: Cllr Kay

Seconded: Cllr Penny
 
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
The meeting closed at 8.35 pm 
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